COLLECTIVE BARGAINING AGREEMENT

between

KITSAP COUNTY, KITSAP COUNTY SHERIFF'S OFFICE

and

KITSAP COUNTY SHERIFF'S SUPPORT GUILD



KC-036-25

January 1, 2025 through December 31, 2027

Table of Contents

ARTICLE I – RIGHTS OF THE PARTIES	1
Section A – Recognition	1
SECTION B – COUNTY POLICIES	
SECTION C – GUILD MEMBERSHIP AND PAYROLL DEDUCTION	2
SECTION D – GUILD ACTIVITY	3
SECTION E – MANAGEMENT RIGHTS	3
SECTION F – EMPLOYEE EVALUATIONS	4
Section G – Grievance & Arbitration	4
Step 1	5
Step 2	
Step 3	
Step 4 – Arbitration	
SECTION H – STRIKES & RELATED MATTERS	
SECTION I – RELATIONSHIP TO CIVIL SERVICE RULES	
Section J – Sheriff's Rules & Regulations	
SECTION K – DISCIPLINE	8
ARTICLE II – ECONOMICS	8
Section A – Wages	8
SECTION B – PAY PERIOD	9
SECTION C — EXPERIENCE BASED PAY INCENTIVES	9
Section D – Hours of Work	9
SECTION E – LONGEVITY	11
Section F – Uniforms	
SECTION G — SENIORITY, JOB VACANCIES, LAYOFFS AND RECALLS	
Section H – Overtime	16
SECTION I – OUT OF CLASS PAY	
SECTION J – BILINGUAL ASSIGNMENT PAY	
SECTION K – ASSIGNMENT PAY	
SECTION L — EDUCATION INCENTIVE	18
ARTICLE III – INSURANCE	19
Section A – Health & Welfare Benefits	19
Section B – Retirement	21
ARTICLE IV – LEAVE/HOLIDAY	22
Section A – Holidays	22
Section B – Vacation Leave	
SECTION C – SICK LEAVE	24
SECTION D – BEREAVEMENT LEAVE	25
SECTION E – INCLEMENT WEATHER/EXTRAORDINARY EVENTS	26
SECTION F — LEAVE OF ABSENCE WITHOUT PAY	26
ARTICLE V – GENERAL	27
Section A – Term	27
SECTION B – ENTIRE AGREEMENT.	

Section C – Future Negotiations	
SECTION C — FUTURE NEGOTIATIONS SECTION D — SUPERIORITY SECTION E — SEVERABILITY	27
Section E – Severability	28
APPENDIX A	30
SUPPORT GUILD BARGAINING UNIT POSITIONS	30
APPENDIX B	31
SUPPORT GUILD CODE OF CONDUCT	31
APPENDIX C	45
KCSO INVESTIGATIVE PROCEDURES	45
APPENDIX D	49
2025 PAY SCALE	49
APPENDIX E	50
EMPLOYEE INSURANCE CONTRIBUTIONS	50

KC-036-25

KITSAP COUNTY SHERIFF'S SUPPORT GUILD, (hereinafter known as Guild), and KITSAP COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS (hereinafter known as County), and the KITSAP COUNTY SHERIFF, in order to enhance the material conditions, morale and security of these employees represented by Guild, and to promote the efficiency of and security provided by the Kitsap County Sheriff's Office, do hereby agree as follows:

ARTICLE I - RIGHTS OF THE PARTIES

<u>Section A – Recognition</u> The County recognizes the Guild as the exclusive bargaining representative for all regular full-time and regular part-time process servers and non-commissioned employees within the Kitsap County Sheriff's Office as set forth in <u>Appendix A</u>, excluding extra help, confidential employees, and elected officials.

Section B - County Policies

If the County desires to modify the policies listed in the County's Personnel Manual in effect during the term of this Agreement, then pursuant to RCW 41.56 <u>et seq.</u>, the County shall provide written notice of its desire and a written version of the County's proposed modifications in legislative format. Upon receipt of written notice from the County, the Guild shall have fifteen (15) calendar days to provide written notice of the Guild's desire to bargain the policy modifications pursuant to RCW 41.56 <u>et seq.</u> Failure by the Guild to respond within fifteen (15) calendar days shall constitute a waiver of the Guild's right to bargain.

- 1. <u>Extra Help</u>: An extra help employee is an employee hired on a limited term basis and who shall not be employed by the County for more than one hundred eighty (180) consecutive days or more than one thousand forty (1040) hours in any twelve (12) month period.
- 2. <u>FMLA</u>: Employees shall be eligible for Family and Medical Leave pursuant to the policies and procedures adopted by Kitsap County contained in the County Personnel Manual and in effect, for the purposes of implementing federal and state statutory requirements.
- 3. <u>Non-discrimination:</u> The parties shall not in any manner whatsoever unlawfully discriminate or retaliate against any employee or applicant for employment of any protected class protected by applicable law. Any action that would not constitute discrimination under applicable statutes, regulations or case precedent shall not constitute a violation of this contract provision.

No employee shall be disciplined, dismissed or discriminated against on the basis of Guild membership, non-membership or for upholding or participating in lawful Guild activities, fulfilling duties as an officer in the Guild or serving on a Guild committee or member thereof.

The County, Guild and employees hereby agree to comply with all provisions of the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990, and all amendments and regulations altering, interpreting, or enforcing such Act.

Alleged violations of this Section B(3) may be pursued to federal or state authorities such as the EEOC, PERC, and/or Washington State Human Rights Commission, and shall not be processed as a grievance under this Agreement.

- 4. <u>Military Leave</u>: Military Leave is applied in accordance with state and federal laws.
 - a. Any employee who is eligible shall be entitled to military leave with or without pay pursuant to applicable law(s), and in accordance with Civil Service Rules and the County Family and Medical Leave Policy.
 - b. Any employee who enters into active duty service or inactive duty for training in the Washington National Guard, the Armed Forces of the United States, the United States Public Health Service or other qualifying service may seek leave of absence as set forth within this Agreement and, upon return, shall be entitled to re-employment pursuant to applicable Washington State law, and Federal law including the Family and Medical Leave Act or the *Uniformed Services Employment and Re-employment Rights Act*.
- 5. Commute Trip Reduction: The County shall have the right to implement programs to ensure compliance with the Commute Trip Reduction Act of 1992, including, but not limited to, assessment of parking fees, preferential parking for carpool, restricted parking areas for public and designated County employees. The County agrees that any program implementation directly affecting unit membership shall be made at the same period with the Courthouse bargaining unit.

Section C - Guild Membership and Payroll Deduction

- 1. For any new employee covered by the terms of this Agreement, the Employer will notify the Guild within ten (10) working days after the employee's date of hire. The Employer will provide the Guild with access to new employees of the bargaining unit consistent with RCW 41.56.037.
- 2. The Guild will notify the County of its initiation fees and dues. Upon receipt of written authorization of an employee, the County shall deduct monthly dues and assessments from the salary of such employee and shall transmit such amount to the Guild. The Employer is not required to deduct dues if the employee is in an unpaid status for the entire pay period.
- 3. An employee may revoke their authorization for payroll deduction of payments to the Guild by written notice to the Guild. Upon receipt of the employee's written revocation of their authorization for payroll deduction from the Guild, the Employer will cease payroll deductions not later than the second payroll after the Employer's receipt of the written notice.

- 4. The Employer will provide a monthly written report to the Guild transmitted with the transfer of deducted dues owed to the Guild ("the transferred amount"). Such report will indicate all individuals who had dues withheld as part of the transferred amount and the amount withheld and transmitted on behalf of that individual.
- 5. The Guild shall indemnify, defend, and hold harmless the Employer from any and all claims against the Employer arising out of administration of this Section C; provided, that the Guild's actions or omissions caused such claims.

Section D - Guild Activity

- 1. The County shall allow reasonable time off with pay for Guild members conducting official business involving the Guild and the County; if the activity may be lawfully funded by the Employer under applicable decisions of the Public Employment Relations Commission. Such time off shall be taken at the consent of the Sheriff or designee. Examples of appropriate uses of release time include participation in labor-management meetings, representing employees in grievance meetings and other contract administration matters. Guild officers and members will be charged vacation leave or leave without pay, if no accrued vacation leave is available, when they are absent from work to perform internal Guild business. In all instances, before leaving the work area or otherwise devoting on-duty time to the performance of Guild business, the Guild officers shall notify their supervisor, obtain approval and notify their supervisor when they return. For the purposes of this Article 2, the term "Sheriff's designee" means the Undersheriff, Chiefs, or supervisors who are specifically designated in writing for the purpose of authorizing release time.
- 2. The County will attempt to arrange shift schedules or grant time during the course of the normal work day in a manner that the employee members who are part of the Guild's negotiating team will be provided time with pay for purposes of negotiating a new labor agreement. Not more than four (4) employees from the bargaining unit shall be allowed time off to attend negotiations, except by mutual agreement. Further, except by mutual agreement, release time will not be allowed if it would result in fewer than one (1) employee being on duty in their work area.
- 3. The County shall provide suitable space for a Guild bulletin board in the Silverdale Precinct, the Port Orchard Administrative Building, and the Kitsap County Jail. Postings by the Guild on such boards are to be confined to official business of the Guild.

Section E - Management Rights

1. Subject to the provisions of RCW 41.56 et seq., all management rights, powers, authority and functions, whether heretofore or hereafter exercised, and regardless of the frequency or infrequency of their exercise, shall remain vested exclusively in the County. It is expressly recognized that such rights, powers, authority and functions include, but are by no means whatever limited to, the full and exclusive control, management and operation of its business and affairs; the determination of the scope of its activities, business to be transacted, functions to be performed, the methods pertaining thereto; the determination of the number, size and

location of its offices and places of business and equipment to be utilized, and the layout thereof; the right to establish or change standards of performance; the right to establish jobs, positions, job classifications and descriptions; the right to establish new or change existing methods, processes, facilities, machinery and equipment or make technological changes; the right to maintain order and efficiency; the right to designate the work and functions to be performed; the right to make and enforce safety and security rules and rules of conduct; the determination of the number of employees and the direction of the employees. The County reserves the right to impose discipline, up to and including termination of employment, for just cause.

- 2. The above statement of management rights is for illustrative purposes only and is not to be construed or interpreted so as to exclude those prerogatives not mentioned which are inherent to management, including those prerogatives granted by law. It is the intention of the parties that the rights, powers, authority and functions of management shall remain exclusively vested in County, except insofar as expressly and specifically surrendered or limited by the express provision of this Agreement or RCW 41.56 et seq.
- 3. The County does not intend that continuation of its management rights clause would require the Guild to waive any bargaining rights it presently has under RCW 41.56.

Section F – Employee Evaluations

- 1. Every new and newly promoted employee shall be evaluated following the one hundred and eightieth (180th) day of employment.
- 2. Every employee shall be evaluated once each year after attainment of permanent status.
- 3. Evaluations shall be used for documenting job performance and shall be used as a factor in granting permanent status, promotions, transfers, demotions and dismissals.

Section G – Grievance & Arbitration

1. <u>Definition</u>: A grievance shall be defined as a dispute or disagreement arising between the employee and the Employer with regard to the interpretation or application of the specific provisions of this Agreement.

Specifically excluded from further recourse to the grievance procedure are grievances that have been processed and decided; and grievances not presented within the time limits established in this Section. The Guild or any employee within the bargaining unit who may feel aggrieved by the Employer's interpretation or application of the terms of this Agreement may seek their remedy by the procedure provided in this Agreement. No complaint or grievance involving the same incident, problem or other matter may be filed under this grievance procedure and the Civil Service commission, pursuant to Section I. During an employee's one (1) year probationary period, they may be dismissed by the County at will and such dismissal shall not be subject to the grievance procedure. Issues of mutual concern may be discussed through the Employer's supervisory chain of command and, as well, raised in labor-management meetings.

2. <u>Guild Representation</u>. Throughout the grievance procedure, an aggrieved employee shall have the right guaranteed by RCW 41.56.080 to represent themself, when the Guild has been given reasonable opportunity to be present at any initial meeting called for the resolution of such grievance; or to be represented by a Guild official. Nothing in this Section shall be construed so as to grant employees the right to proceed to arbitration, which right shall be reserved to the Guild in its discretion in accordance with its duty of fair representation.

3. Grievance Procedure:

- **Step 1** Oral Discussion The aggrieved employee or the Guild, with Guild representation, shall meet with the employee's supervisor within fifteen (15) calendar days of the occurrence of the grievance, to attempt to resolve the difference at that level. The employee or Guild shall be permitted to initiate the grievance at the Step 2 level if the decision that gave rise to the grievance was made by a management official above the immediate supervisor. Wage-related grievances shall be initiated at Step 2 within fifteen (15) calendar days of the occurrence of the grievance.
- Step 2 If no settlement is reached in Step 1, the employee, or the Guild, may advance the grievance to Step 2 within fifteen (15) calendar days of the date of rejection of the first step of the grievance or, if the grievance was initiated at Step 2, within fifteen (15) calendar days of the occurrence that gave rise to the grievance. For non-wage-related grievance, the second step grievance should be filed with the management official within the chain-of-command who is immediately above the initial decision maker, up to the level of the Division Chief. For wage-related grievances, the second step should be filed with the Human Resources Director. The grievance shall be reduced to writing on an official grievance form, which shall contain the following: (1) the facts upon which the grievance is based; (2) reference to the Section or Sections of the Agreement alleged to have been violated; and (3) the remedy sought. Within fifteen (15) calendar days of the submission of the written grievance, the supervisor or manager shall respond in writing.
- **Step 3** If no settlement is reached in Step 2, the employee, or the Guild, may advance the grievance to Step 3. Step 3 shall be filed with the County Administrator (for wage-related grievances) or the Sheriff or Sheriff's designee (for non-wage-related grievances) no later than fifteen (15) calendar days from the date of rejection of the second step grievance.

The County Administrator or Sheriff/designee shall conduct an investigation and shall notify the aggrieved employee and the Guild in writing of the Step 3 decision and the reasons therefore within fifteen (15) calendar days after receipt of the written grievance. In the event the Sheriff is not available to receive a written grievance and the Sheriff's designee has not been appointed or is not available to receive a written grievance, then such grievance shall be filed with the Sheriff's

secretary within the time period stated above. If the grievance has been filed with the Sheriff's secretary, then the period during which the Sheriff or the Sheriff's designee shall have to investigate and notify the aggrieved employee and the Guild of the decision shall begin on the first working day after such individual returns.

- **Step 4 Arbitration -** In the event a grievance is not satisfactorily settled in Step 3, the Guild may submit the matter to arbitration under the procedures described below. The Guild's request for arbitration must be made within forty-five (45) calendar days after receipt of the Step 3 decision.
 - 1. Arbitrator Selection. In regard to each case reaching Step 3, the parties may attempt to agree on an arbitrator to hear and decide the particular case. If the parties are unable to agree on an arbitrator within ten (10) business days of the submission of the written request for arbitration, a list of nine (9) names shall be requested by the moving party from the Federal Mediation and Conciliation Service (FMCS) from the region that includes Washington State and Oregon, or any other mutually agreed upon source. If the grievant fails to make reasonable efforts for selection of an arbitrator within 30 days of the receipt of the list, then the grievance shall be resolved. The parties will select an arbitrator by alternately striking names from the list. The party to strike first shall be determined by coin toss.
 - 2. <u>Hearing</u>. The arbitrator shall hold a hearing and accept pertinent evidence submitted by both parties and shall be empowered to request such data as they deem pertinent to the grievance. Each party to the proceedings may call such witnesses as may be necessary. Such testimony shall be limited to matters relevant to the grievance(s). The arguments of the parties may be supported by oral or written arguments and rebuttal. The hearing shall be kept private and shall include only the parties in interest and/or their designated representative(s) and witnesses.
 - 3. Authority of the Arbitrator. The arbitrator shall be authorized to rule and issue a decision in writing on the issue presented for arbitration; such decision shall be final and binding on both parties. The arbitrator shall rule only on the basis of information presented in the hearing before them and shall refuse to receive any information after the hearing except when there is mutual agreement, and in the presence of both parties. The arbitrator shall have no power to render a decision that will add to, subtract from, or alter, change or modify the terms of this Agreement, and the arbitrator's power shall be limited to interpretation and application of the express terms of this Agreement. The arbitrator's decision shall be made in writing and, if neither party wishes to submit a post-hearing brief, shall be issued to the parties within thirty (30) days after the arbitration hearing. If either or both parties wish to submit post-hearing briefs, said brief(s) may be submitted to the arbitrator on a date within thirty (30) calendar days of the close of hearing, or at a later date as mutually agreed upon by the parties. The brief submission

date shall be agreed upon by the parties, or if they are unable to agree on a date, designated by the arbitrator. If the case briefing is submitted, the arbitrator's written decision shall be issued to the parties within thirty (30) calendar days of submission of the briefs.

- 4. <u>Costs of Arbitration</u>. Each party shall pay any compensation and expenses relating to its own witnesses or representatives, including attorney's fees. If either party requests a stenographic record of the hearing, the cost of said record will be paid by the party requesting it. If the other party also requests a copy, that party will pay one-half (1/2) of the stenographic costs. The fee and expenses of the arbitrator shall be shared equally by both parties.
- 5. <u>Time Limits.</u> Any time limits stipulated in this article may be extended for stated periods of time by the parties by mutual written agreement, and any step or steps of the procedure may be waived by mutual written agreement in an effort to expedite the matter. If an aggrieved employee or the Guild fails to advance their grievance to the next step in the grievance procedure within the specified time limit and in the specified manner, the grievance shall be considered resolved. The County's failure to respond within the time limit at any step in the procedure shall automatically advance the grievance to the next step of the procedure. Where time limits are expressed in business days, "business days" shall mean Monday through Friday, excluding holidays.

Section H - Strikes & Related Matters

- 1. Nothing contained in RCW 41.56.120 shall permit or grant any public employee the right to strike or refuse to perform their official duties.
- 2. County and Guild agree that public interest requires efficient and uninterrupted performance of County's operations and services and to this end the parties pledge their best effort to avoid or eliminate any conduct contrary to this objective. Specifically, Guild and its members, as individuals or as a group, will not initiate, cause, permit, or participate or join in any strike, work stoppage, slowdown, picketing, sick-in, sit-down, or any curtailment or interference with the activities and operation of County for any reason, including any alleged unfair labor practice. The Guild will not cause or permit the employees to refuse, and no employee shall refuse, to cross any picket line established by Guild or by any labor organization when called upon to cross such picket line in the line of duty. Disciplinary action, including dismissal, may be taken by County against any employee or employees engaged in a violation of this Article.
- 3. In the event of a strike, work stoppage, slowdown, picketing, sick-in, sit-down or any curtailment of or interference with the activities and operation of County, either on the basis of individual choice or collective employees' conduct, Guild will, immediately upon notification, attempt to secure an immediate and orderly return to work. This obligation and the obligations set forth in Subsection 2. above shall not be affected or limited by the subject matter involved in the dispute giving rise to the stoppage.

Section I – Relationship to Civil Service Rules

The terms and provisions of this Agreement shall supersede any matter delegated to the Kitsap County Civil Service Commission by State law or by ordinance, resolution or laws of or pertaining to the County of Kitsap. All contractual and disciplinary grievances arising under the terms and provisions of this Agreement shall only be arbitrated pursuant to this Agreement. Therefore, taking an issue to arbitration constitutes an election of remedies and waiver of any and all rights by the grievant employee, the Guild, or persons represented by the Guild, to litigate or otherwise contest the appeal of the subject matter before the Civil Service Commission or in any Court, except for civil rights or protected status issues.

Section J - Sheriff's Rules & Regulations

Guild and County shall refer to the Sheriff's Policy Manual to resolve matters not covered by the Agreement or for elucidation of matters covered by this Agreement. Employees will be provided a copy (electronic or hard copy) of the Sheriff's Policy Manual.

Section K - Discipline

Discipline is defined to include: Verbal reprimands, written reprimands, suspensions without pay, disciplinary demotions to a lower paying classification, and discharge. The Employer shall administer disciplinary action for just cause depending on the type of misconduct, its severity and other mitigating factors, including for violating the Sheriff's Office Policy Manual, the Employer's Code of Conduct (set forth in Appendix B), of this Collective Bargaining Agreement. Any pre-disciplinary hearing will be consistent with the employee's Loudermill rights and the Guild's Weingarten rights.

ARTICLE II - ECONOMICS

Section A - Wages

1. To prevent importing an unfair wage gap, Employing Officials should compare the salary and experience level of current staff performing similar work to the candidate's current experience level when determining the appropriate starting salary.

Wages for classifications covered by this bargaining unit effective January 1, 2025, or the first day of the first full pay period after the ratification of this Agreement if later, shall be as set forth in the attached salary scale (Appendix D). Employees will be placed at the closest step on their new scale that does not result in a decrease in pay. Employees whose pay is higher than the top step of their new scale will be frozen until the pay for their new top step exceeds their current rate of pay, at which time they will be placed on the closest step that does not result in a decrease in pay.

a. If an employee's date of hire with the County is before January 1, 2020, the employee will be placed at Step 5 or the closest step on their new scale that does not result in a decrease in pay, whichever is higher.

Effective January 6, 2025, all salary scales will be increased by three point five percent (3.5%).

General wage increases will be implemented by applying the general wage increase to the first step. Step 2 will be set at 5% higher than step 1. Each subsequent step will be set at 2.5% above the preceding step.

Effective January 1, 2026, the 2025 salary schedule shall be increased by 100% of the Seattle-Tacoma-Bellevue CPI-U, June 2024 to June 2025, with a minimum of 1% and a maximum of 4%.

Effective January 1, 2027, the 2026 salary schedule shall be increased by 100% of the Seattle-Tacoma-Bellevue CPI-U, June 2025 to June 2026, with a minimum of 1% and a maximum of 4%.

Section B - Pay Period

The pay period shall be every two (2) weeks. Employees shall receive their biweekly payroll deposit on the Friday following the close of the pay period.

Section C – Experience Based Pay Incentives

- 1. Experienced based pay increases shall be given based on length of employment. Length of employment, for purposes of determining the step advancement date, shall be adjusted, where applicable, for regular full-time and part-time employees to exclude periods of time when an employee is in an unpaid status for greater than one month(except for when an employee is off-work due to qualifying military leave, medical leaves and time loss.
- 2. Employees will progress to the next higher step following twelve months of service at the current salary step, provided the employee receives an overall satisfactory performance evaluation.
- 3. The County will retain individual job descriptions for each classification commensurate with the scope of the individual position's job duties. To the extent the County intends on making any changes to the individual job descriptions that may warrant a modification in the compensation grade, the County will provide advance notice to the Guild and an opportunity to bargain the impacts of that modification.

Section D – Hours of Work

- 1. The workweek will be established based on the work schedule. A regular work schedule shall be comprised of five (5) eight (8) hour days followed by two (2) consecutive days off duty, for a total of 40 hours per work week.
- 2. To the extent operations permit, the Sheriff may make available an alternate work schedule. Alternate work schedules may include, but are not limited to, a 5/8, 4/10, or 9/80 work schedule. The schedule will depend upon the Sheriff's Office unit's hours of operation.

The County shall determine staffing levels for each position, division or unit. A "regular work day" shall consist of consecutive hours between the times of 7:00 a.m. and 7:00 p.m. Employees shall be assigned a regular starting and ending time as part of their regular work day. For purposes of this agreement, a regular work day that commences between 3:00 p.m. and 8:59 p.m. shall be considered a "swing shift"; and a regular work day that commences from 9:00 p.m. or later shall be considered a graveyard shift.

The Sheriff or the Guild may terminate the alternative work schedule and return members to the regular five (5) eight (8) hour workday week, upon giving thirty (30) days written notice to the other party.

The parties agree to rest breaks and meal periods that vary from and supersede WAC 296-126-092 pursuant to RCW 49.12.187. The County shall provide each employee with an unpaid thirty (30) minute meal period at approximately the midpoint of the shift, and two (2) paid fifteen (15) minute rest breaks at times approved by the employee's supervisor.

Regular full-time employees are compensated for eight (8) hours of holiday leave for each full holiday observed.

The above-listed regularly established work days may be altered by mutual agreement between the Guild and the Sheriff's Office. However, nothing in this section shall prevent the Sheriff or designee from subjecting an employee to call-in for an emergency while the employee is offduty.

- 3. Employees covered by this Agreement shall receive a minimum of eight (8) hours rest between changes in shift assignments; **Provided**, the eight (8) hours of rest requirement shall not apply for call in during emergency.
- 4. The County shall make every attempt to ensure that employees shall not be required to work a shift that is scheduled to rotate through two (2) or more shifts during the normal work week; **Provided**, such limitation shall not apply to regular scheduled shift change-over and temporary assignments necessitated by emergencies.
- 5. With the mutual agreement of the employee and the Sheriff or designee, and notice to the Guild, flex hours and alternative work schedules may be made by any employee whose position is covered by this bargaining agreement. Employees entering into a flex hours or alternative work schedule must establish a written work schedule for forty (40) hours per work week.
- 6. The Sheriff's Office and the Guild agree there is a need for flexibility in the work day to meet the demands of the work place. Therefore, the Sheriff's Office may schedule a work day which begins one (1) hour before or ends up to three (3) hours after the employee's regular work day.

- 7. To meet the demands of the Sheriff's Office, a modified Swing Shift shall be created with the work hours from 1130 to 2000 hours with a thirty (30)-minute unpaid lunch and two (2) paid fifteen (15) minute breaks. For the purpose of this modified shift, Swing Shift differential pay shall begin at 1500 hours. Furthermore, the Guild and the Sheriff's Office agree there may be a need to adjust the hours of this modified Swing Shift to meet the demands of the Sheriff's Office. However, any adjustment of the hours of this modified Swing Shift will not affect when the shift differential will be paid.
- 8. Alternative worksite positions at the Silverdale Precinct will be assigned according to the following rotations:
 - Silverdale Precinct: one year rotation

Each of the positions will be open to all regular and probationary employees who meet the minimum qualifications as determined by the Employer. Volunteers shall be solicited by posting a position on or about January 1st of each year, or when vacancies occur. In the event a vacancy for a specific position occurs mid-year, the rotation period for that position may be extended at the discretion of the Sheriff so that the rotation period ends proximate to the normal posting date of January, following the one-year rotation term, as applicable. In cases where a rotation period is ended, and one or more qualified, non-incumbent employees have submitted a letter of interest for an open position identified in this section, then the incumbent will be required to vacate their position, which will then be filled with a different staff member. If there are no volunteers for a specific position, the incumbent may at their option remain in their current position (at Silverdale Precinct, satellite) for the length of another rotation. If the incumbent does not desire to remain in that position after completion of a rotation, a different qualified regular or probationary employee shall be appointed, and the departing incumbent will then either return to an open position in Port Orchard or submit a letter of interest for an open alternative worksite position identified in this section. An incumbent may be released from a position due to extenuating circumstance, upon department approval.

Section E – Longevity

1. All employees, hired prior to May 1, 1994, shall receive a longevity bonus, in the amounts which follow. This longevity bonus shall begin at the pay period which follows the anniversary date of employment and be paid to each employee in each pay period:

20 years (240 months) of employment 4%* 25 years (300 months) of employment 5%*

2. All employees hired on or after May 1, 1994, and prior to January 1, 2015, shall receive a longevity bonus, in the amounts which follow. This longevity bonus shall begin at the pay period which follows the anniversary date of employment and be paid to each employee in each pay period.

^{*}The percentages stated above shall be based on the current pay for the Sheriff Support Supervisor at Step 5, Compensation Grade B5 of the new pay scale.

5 years (60 months) through 9 years (119 months) of employment	1.5% of base hourly rate
10 years (120 months) through 14 years (179 months) of employment	2.0% of base hourly rate
15 years (180 months) through 19 years (239 months) of employment	2.5% of base hourly rate
20 + years (240 + months) of employment	3.0% of base hourly rate

- 3. Except as required by the State and Federal Family Medical Leave Acts, the longevity bonus shall be based upon continuous employment, exclusive of those periods wherein an employee is placed upon a leave without pay status; **Provided**, when an employee is laid off, as a result of a reduction in force (RIF), or placed on permanent medical disability and rehired, and the separation does not exceed one (1) year, the longevity bonus shall be computed from the initial employment date; **Provided further**, when an employee separates from employment and is subsequently rehired and the separation does not exceed thirty (30) days, the longevity bonus shall be computed from the initial employment date. An employee who separates from employment and is subsequently rehired, and the separation exceeds thirty (30) days, shall receive full employment credit for actual past period(s) of active service.
- 4. It is understood and agreed by the parties that the longevity bonus will be added to each employee's hourly rate of pay.
- 5. New employees hired on or after January 1, 2015, shall not receive a longevity bonus.

Section F - Uniforms

- 1. The County shall provide uniforms to those employees required to wear uniforms on a daily basis. All uniforms and individual equipment provided shall be in accordance with established standards determined and approved by the Sheriff. Unless otherwise designated by the Sheriff or the Sheriff's designee, uniforms shall be worn daily. Uniforms and individual equipment shall include pants, vest, belt, and shoes. All uniforms and individual equipment shall be replaced on an as needed, item for item basis as determined by the Sheriff or designee.
- 2. The County agrees to provide five (5) full sets of uniforms for Evidence/Property Control Specialists. The County will reimburse employees in the Evidence/Property Control Specialist classification up to \$150 every calendar year for purchase of protective footwear. The Employer may, at its discretion, approve additional reimbursement when the employee's protective footwear is damaged beyond normal wear and tear during the course of the employee's duty with supervisor approval. In lieu of reimbursement, the employee may request the KCSO Quartermaster order footwear for them.

- 3. All uniforms and individual equipment purchased by the County are to be and remain the property of the County.
- 4. Employees not in the Property/Evidence unit, excluding staff assigned to the jail, shall select from the options below for their attire. Staff assigned to the jail must utilize Option 2. Employees who are reporting to work for an agency event (i.e. the County Fair, a command center, etc.) shall report to work wearing items from Option 2. The County shall provide a uniform allowance of \$300.00 per year to each employee, payable upon appointment and then on the first pay period in January of each subsequent year. The allowance shall include shoes, pants, shirt, belt and any other items from the options below.

Option 1: Business Casual

Attire may include any of the following:

- Button down or collared shirt
- Professional blouse, long or short sleeved shirt
- Sweaters or cardigans
- Dress or skirt
- Suit or suit jacket
- Tie
- Appropriate footwear Must be professional in appearance, clean and in good condition. Open toed shoes would be considered appropriate if professional in appearance with a heel or ankle support.

Unacceptable attire includes, but is not limited to:

- Denim
- Clothing with slogans, writing, graphics or advertising. A manufacturer's name in a small font is acceptable.
- Coveralls or overalls
- Sweatpants or yoga pants
- Shorts
- Beachwear
- Sheer or see-through clothing
- · Bare midriff attire
- Clothing that is backless, strapless, or has "spaghetti" straps
- Torn or faded clothing
- Sandals, or flip flops, slip-on shoes (i.e. "Hey Dude")
- Skirts or dresses shorter than 2 inches above the knee. If a skirt or dress is worn with leggings it must be no shorter than mid-thigh.

Option 2: Vest Uniforms

- KCSO Gray embroidered vest (provided by County)
- Black business slacks. Optional belt. No jeans or form fitting stretch pants/leggings.

- Solid black close-toed shoes
- Solid colored long or short sleeved shirt without graphics or logos

The parties agree that this Section may, by mutual agreement, be opened during the term of this Agreement.

<u>Section G – Seniority, Job Vacancies, Layoffs and Recalls</u>

- 1. <u>Seniority List</u>. Upon request from the Guild, the County shall provide a current seniority list.
- 2. <u>Seniority Loss</u>. An employee shall lose all seniority if any of the following events occur:
 - a. Voluntary resignation or retirement;
 - b. Discharge of a regular employee for just cause or discharge of a probationary employee at will;
 - c. Layoff of more than twelve (12) months' duration pursuant to Section 8 of this Article;
 - d. Failure to notify the County of intent to return to work pursuant to a written recall notice pursuant to Section 8 of this Article, sent by certified mail, return receipt requested, to the last address provided to the County through personnel records within ten (10) days of receipt or ten (10) days of delivery, whichever is later;
 - e. Failure to report for work immediately upon expiration of an authorized leave of absence or, in the case of an absence due to off or on-the-job injury or illness, failure to report for available work within seven (7) days of receipt of notice of a limited or a full medical release to return to work.
- 3. <u>Seniority Reinstatement</u>. Employees who were members of the bargaining unit, and who left the bargaining unit, but remained continuously employed with the Sheriff's Office, upon returning to the bargaining unit, will have their seniority rights restored to the amount they had when they left the bargaining unit. For example, an employee who was in the bargaining unit for five (5) years, and who left the bargaining unit, but remained continuously employed with the Sheriff's Office for another three (3) years, and then returned to the bargaining unit, would have five (5) years of seniority rather than eight (8) years of seniority, and their seniority would begin to accrue again when they returned as a member of the bargaining unit. In addition, if the employee is returned to the bargaining unit due to failure to meet performance standards in the promoted position, the demotion will not be counted against him/her as a step in progressive discipline. In addition, a regular status employee who voluntarily resigns or retires in good standing, may, within twelve (12) months of their effective date of separation, be reinstated to a vacant position and will have their seniority rights restored to the amount they had when they left the bargaining unit.

- 4. <u>Seniority Forfeiture</u>. Employees who were members of the bargaining unit, and who left the bargaining unit and employment with the Sheriff's Office, shall forfeit their seniority rights upon returning to the bargaining unit.
- 5. <u>Breaking Ties</u>. Ties in seniority shall be broken by randomly drawing names of the employees printed on paper of equal size, folded, stapled, and mixed in random fashion in a box, hat, or other suitable container. The drawings will be carried out by the Guild President and the Sheriff or their designees.
- 6. <u>Job Vacancies</u>. The Sheriff's Office shall post notice of job vacancies for both new and existing positions within the Bargaining Unit in one of the following ways, at option of the Sheriff's Office:
 - a. <u>Promotions</u>. The Sheriff's Office may fill a job vacancy from within the department through an internal departmental posting only. Such notice shall be posted a minimum of five (5) working days before filling the job vacancy.
 - b. <u>Internal Posting</u>. The Sheriff's Office may post notice of a job vacancy internal to the Sheriff's Office for Sheriff's Office employees only, instead of, or prior to, outside posting to the general public. Such notice shall be posted a minimum of five (5) working days before filling the job vacancy.
 - c. Outside Posting. The Sheriff's Office may post notice of a job vacancy to the general public. Such notice shall be posted ten (10) working days before filling the job vacancy. In the event the ten (10) working days posting requirement imposes an unusual hardship upon the County, the County may reduce the posting period to five (5) working days.

The County shall encourage the Sheriff's Office to utilize the promotion or internal posting procedures prior to public recruitment whenever possible.

- 7. <u>Promotions</u>. When an employee is promoted from one classification to another within the bargaining unit, the employee's actual salary for the position into which the employee is promoted shall be at least 5% greater than the employee's salary at the formerly held position and/or at least 5% greater than the salary the employee would have been entitled to had the employee retained the formerly held position for ninety (90) additional days.
- 8. <u>Layoffs and Recall Procedures</u>. For the purpose of layoff, seniority shall be defined as an employee's length of continuous service with the bargaining unit in a full-time or part-time status (based on total hours).
 - a. <u>Layoff Procedures</u>: In the event of a layoff, seniority and ability shall be the factors in determining which employees, within the affected classification within a department will be laid off. When ability is substantially equal, seniority shall be the determining factor. Ability shall be determined by use of the employee's performance evaluations within the last two (2) years within the affected

classification. No regular employees shall be laid off while there are temporary or new trial service employees serving within the affected classification within the Department. Laid off employees shall be given two (2) weeks' notice, in writing, or, at the County's option, two (2) weeks of separation pay.

- b. Recall within Department of Layoff: When the County rehires in a department after a layoff has occurred, the County shall first attempt to rehire those employees who were laid off from the affected classification within the department within the previous year in the reverse order of their layoff, if they are available for work. In addition, employees laid off within the previous year may be considered, if available for work, for positions of equal or lower classifications for which they meet the minimum qualifications. Such rehired employees shall return with bargaining unit seniority for purposes of computing fringe benefits, except the period of layoff shall not be counted. Laid off employees shall retain seniority for recall purposes for twelve (12) months following the effective date of the layoff. Fringe benefits shall include vacation leave, sick leave and longevity.
- c. Re-employment in Other Departments: Laid-off employees may request to be considered for re-employment in other County departments for positions within current classifications or any equal or lower classifications for which they are determined to meet the minimum qualifications. The laid off employee must meet the minimum qualifications for the position in order to be considered for reemployment. Qualified employees may receive consideration by individual departments prior to open recruitment and hiring of new employees for regular full-time or regular part-time position vacancies. Laid-off employees shall be eligible to receive such consideration for a period of twelve (12) months from their effective date of layoff.

It shall be the responsibility of the employee on layoff to inform the County of any change of address. Notification of recall shall be by certified mail, and employee response required within ten (10) working days of notification.

d. Employees laid off from their classification(s) may "bump" the least senior employee in an equal or lower classification previously held by the employee within the same department and for which they are qualified to perform with minimal in-house training.

Section H - Overtime

1. Except as otherwise provided below, employees shall be compensated for all work performed in excess of the employee's regular shift of work (either of eight (8) hours or ten (10) hours of actual work in any one (1) day), or forty (40) hours of actual work in any seven (7) day week work cycle at one and one-half (1 $\frac{1}{2}$) times the employee's regular rate of pay. For these purposes, compensatory time off shall be considered actual hours of work.

- 2. Paid benefit time (e.g., vacation leave, holiday, sick leave, bereavement) other than compensatory time off shall be considered time worked for purposes of overtime calculation <u>only</u> when an employee is <u>required</u> to work overtime (i.e., placed on mandatory overtime) under the following circumstances: (a) a regularly scheduled furlough day off; (b) a day for which they had pre-approved vacation leave; or (c) as provided in Section 5, Call-back Pay, below.
- 3. All overtime must be authorized in advance by the Sheriff or designee, except in cases of emergency.
- 4. <u>Compensatory Time</u>. In lieu of the pay set forth in Section 1 above, employees may opt to receive overtime compensation in the form of one and one-half (1 ½) hours of compensatory time off, for each hour of overtime worked; <u>Provided</u>, that any earned compensatory time off shall be scheduled by mutual agreement of the employee and County; <u>Provided further</u>, the maximum accrual of compensatory time shall not exceed eighty (80) hours. Employees shall notify the Sheriff or their designee of their decision to take compensatory time off or paid compensation at the overtime rate, when advised of their overtime duties.
- 5. <u>Call-back Pay</u>. Employees who have completed their scheduled work day or are on paid leave or days off, who are subpoenaed to give testimony in court about events arising out of the employment, except in civil cases, or are required by the Sheriff or designee to report back to work, shall receive a minimum of three (3) hours pay at the applicable overtime rate. When an employee completes their testimony or call-back assignment, the employee shall be released from duty.
- 6. Non-mandatory training requested by and approved for an employee must be completed on a flex schedule basis so as not to incur overtime.
- 7. The Sheriff's Office will make reasonable efforts to ensure that overtime assignments are made on an equitable basis.

Section I - Out of Class Pay

- 1. Employees who are required to act as a supervisor shall receive an additional five percent (5%), based on the employee's base hourly rate of pay, as acting supervisor pay premium for the hours the employee works on the shift as a supervisor.
- 2. Employees assigned by their supervisor to perform the duties of a higher-level job classification for one shift or more, shall receive an additional five percent (5%) based upon the employee's base hourly rate of pay for the hours worked in the higher-level job classification; **provided**, the employee working out of class is performing the scope of duties principally ascribed to the higher-level job classification.

Section J – Bilingual Assignment Pay

An employee assigned as a Bilingual Interpreter shall, for the period of time while assigned to perform such duties, receive an additional two percent (2%), based on the employee's base hourly rate of pay. To be assigned as a Bilingual Interpreter, an employee must be certified in

accordance with certification requirements determined by the Sheriff or designee and must be re-certified every three (3) years. The Sheriff will determine the languages, and the number of interpreters needed by the Office that are eligible for Bilingual Pay.

Section K - Assignment Pay

1. Employees who are assigned to one of the job functions below shall receive assignment pay equal to three and one-half percent (3.5%) of the employee's base hourly pay. The following assignments will qualify for assignment pay:

Civil;

Dissemination (Public Records); and

Finance

Effective January 13, 2025 (the first day of the first full pay period in January 2025), the following assignments will qualify for assignment pay:

Warrants

Property.

- 2. Employees who are assigned by the Employer to accept the duties and responsibilities of a Field Training Officer (FTO) shall receive an additional three and one-half percent (3.5%) of their base hourly wage for the pay period, to be paid on a continuous basis, regardless of whether the FTO is assigned a trainee in that pay period.
- 3. Employees assigned to two (2) or more of the job functions in Section K(1)-(2) above shall receive assignment pay of seven percent (7%) of the employee's base hourly pay for the pay period.

Section L - Education Incentive

Employees who possess an Associates Degree (AA) or Bachelor's Degree (BA) shall receive an education incentive in accordance with the following:

AA Degree: 1% of base hourly rate BA Degree: 2% of base hourly rate

ARTICLE III – INSURANCE

Section A – Health & Welfare Benefits

The County will make contributions in the amounts listed below for funding, providing, and maintaining insured medical and dental benefits and life insurance, and for providing a reserve fund to self-insure against unanticipated increases in the cost of those benefits. Through payroll deduction, employees will contribute the remaining amounts necessary for funding, providing, and maintaining insured medical and dental benefits and life insurance, and providing a reserve fund to self-insure against unanticipated increases in the cost of those benefits. Employee contributions will be used to pay claims first.

1. Medical Benefits:

a. County Contribution:

- 1) **Regular full-time employees:** for regular employees with an established and approved FTE (Full Time Equivalent) of .75 and above:
 - a. Effective January 1, 2025, the County will offer the Prime Plan. Rates for the Prime Plan on January 1, 2025, will be as set forth in Appendix E. Each subsequent January 1, employee contributions shall increase at all tiers by up to 10%, to be determined by the County.
 - b. If the rates are expected to increase by more than seven percent (7%) annually, the parties agree to explore plan design changes through the Medical Benefits Committee to keep the increase at or below seven (7%) percent.
- 2) **Regular part-time employees:** for regular employees working less than full time (approved FTE of less than .65 and at or above .5), the County will prorate the amount of its contributions into .65 percent of full-time FTE.

b. Waiver of Medical Coverage:

- 1) Regular full-time employees who provide proof of alternate medical coverage may waive coverage through Kitsap County's sponsored medical plans and for that waiver receive a one hundred and fifty dollars (\$150.00) per month waiver-incentive payment; however, such payment is subject to employment taxes. Regular, full-time employees may not waive their individual medical coverage in lieu of coverage as a spouse/domestic partner on a County-sponsored medical plan. Full-time employees who waive coverage to participate in Medicare are not eligible to receive the waiver-incentive premium pursuant to 42 CFR Section 411.103
- Regular part-time employees may waive their coverage through Kitsap County's sponsored medical plans and receive a pro-rated waiver incentive

payment per month. For coverage effective January 1, 2020, this pro-ration will be one hundred dollars (\$100) per month. Full-time employees who waive coverage to participate in Medicare are not eligible to receive the waiver-incentive premium pursuant to 42 CFR Section 411.103

c. **Double Coverage:** County employees may have double coverage under County-sponsored medical plans, except for the HDHP with HSA plans.

2. **Dental Benefits:**

- a. County Contribution:
 - 1) **Regular, full-time employees:** The County shall pay 100% of the employee-only rate for the County-selected, base dental plan or an optional plan, whichever is less expensive. The County will contribute fifty percent (50%) of the dependent rate or twenty-five dollars (\$25.00) per employee per month, whichever is greater, towards insured dependent dental benefits under the County-sponsored dental plans.
 - 2) **Regular, part-time employees:** The dental benefits contributions for regular, part-time employees will be the same as offered to regular, full-time employees.
- b. All regular full-time and part-time employees shall participate in a County-sponsored dental plan.
- The County-selected base dental plan provides substantially similar benefits to those provided by the Delta Dental Service of Washington (WDS) plan C – Option 2 (\$1,000 a year maximum benefit).
- d. Other dental plans will also be offered and, if selected, employees are responsible to contribute any additional cost through payroll deduction.
- 3. **Changes to Coverage during Plan-year:** Employees are required to comply with federal, state and specific health plan rules in order to make any changes outside of the annual open enrollment period designated by the County.
- 4. **Life Insurance:** The County will contribute the total cost necessary to fund, provide, and maintain County-selected, basic life insurance coverage for regular, full-time and part-time employees and their eligible dependents.
- 5. **Long-Term Disability**: The County will contribute the total cost necessary to fund, provide, and maintain County-selected, basic long-term disability coverage for regular, full-time and part-time employees.
- 6. **Optional Benefits:** Employees may enroll themselves and dependents in optional life insurance plans or other optional benefits at their own expense.

- 7. **Vision Insurance**: The County will provide and pay all the premiums necessary for WCIF VSP vision insurance.
- 8. **Pre-tax payments**: Effective with the benefit year of 2018, all employee contributions will be made pre-tax.
- 9. **WA Paid Family & Medical Leave**: Effective January 1, 2025, the County will contribute the employer percentage of the premium for the WA Paid Family and Medical Leave provided under RCW 50A.04. Employees will pay the employee portion of the premium via payroll deduction.

Medical Benefits Committee

The County reserves the option to convene the Medical Benefits Committee to evaluate and redesign the County medical plans and rate structures during the life of this Agreement. The Guild representative on the joint labor-management Medical Benefits Committee may participate in deliberations regarding medical coverage for the following year and the Guild representative may, but will not be required to, cast a vote. If the Guild representative votes for a majority recommendation to the Board of County Commissioners, such recommendation will become a tentative agreement between the parties, subject to final ratification by the bargaining unit membership and approval by the Board of County Commissioners as part of a successor collective bargaining agreement. If the Committee recommends changes and the Guild representative does not vote for the majority recommendation, either party can reopen this Section A to bargain the recommended changes.

The parties recognize that it may be mutually beneficial to memorialize the practice to the joint labor-management Medical Benefits Committee and/or to establish more definite rules for the Medical Benefits Committee's function. Beginning at any time during the term of the agreement, the County or the Medical Benefits Committee may call for joint labor-management discussions, as mutually agreed by the parties, to draft and propose such rules. Any such rules will be subject to adoption by the majority of the units constituting the voting members of the committee and approval by the Board of County Commissioners.

<u>Section B – Retirement</u>

County shall make whatever County retirement contributions are required to be made by statute.

ARTICLE IV - LEAVE/HOLIDAY

Section A - Holidays

1. The County shall observe the following as paid holidays:

COMMONLY CALLED

New Year's Day
Martin Luther King Day
President's Day
Thanksgiving Day

Memorial Day Native American Heritage Day

Independence Day Christmas Day

Juneteenth Two Floating Holidays
One additional floating holiday after 10 years of service

These holidays will be observed on the date that the County normally recognizes for all other County employees. If the employee observes the holiday by taking the day off, the employee shall receive eight (8) hours of pay for the holiday at their regular rate of pay. If an employee is required to work on one (1) of the above-listed holidays or if the holiday is celebrated on one (1) of the employee's regular days off, the employee shall receive a day (8 hours) of vacation leave for each such holiday.

a. Holiday compensation for employees not regularly required to work the observed holidays.

Employees who are not regularly required to work on one of the above-listed holidays but who are required to work on one of the above-listed holidays, in addition to receiving the compensation set forth in subsection 1 of this Article, shall, at their option, be paid at a rate of time and one-half (1 1/2) or receive one and one-half (1 1/2) hour of compensatory time off, for each hour actually worked on one of the above-listed holidays (except Floating Holiday).

- b. Holiday compensation for employees required to work holidays.
 - i. Employees who are regularly required to work on holidays, in addition to receiving the compensation set forth in subsection 1 of this Article, shall be paid at their regular rate of pay for each hour actually worked on such holidays, except as provided below.
 - ii. Employees who are regularly required to work on New Year's Day, Independence Day, Thanksgiving Day or Christmas Day, in addition to the compensation set forth in subsection 1 of this Article, shall, at their option, be paid at a rate of time and one-half (1 1/2) or receive one and one-half (1 1/2) hour of compensatory time off, for each hour actually worked on such holidays.

- 2. The floating holidays are available for use beginning January 1 of each year. The floating holidays are to be used in full increments (i.e. 8 hours for 1.0 FTE). The floating holiday following completion 10 years of service will be available on January 1 after completion. The two Floating holidays may be taken by an employee, including a probationary employee, at any time during the calendar year, with prior approval of the Sheriff or designee. The Floating holidays shall not accumulate from year to year.
- 3. Except as required under State and Federal Medical/Family leave laws, employees who are on leave without pay the day before or the day after a holiday shall not receive compensation for the affected holiday.

Section B - Vacation Leave

1. Vacation leave with pay for all employees shall be earned as follows:

Upon Employment 8 hrs./month year

Upon completion of two years 10 hrs./month year

(24 months) of employment

Upon completion of five years 13.33 hrs./month per year

(60 months) of employment

Upon completion of ten years 16.67 hrs./month per year

(120 months) of employment

<u>Provided</u>, current employees who possess twelve (12) years (144 months) of employment on November 9, 1992, shall continue to earn thirty (30) days (240 hours) of vacation leave.

- 2. Employees shall attempt to use vacation leave during the year in which it is earned. Requests for vacation leave must be approved in advance by the Sheriff or designee. Vacation leave shall be taken at times scheduled by the Sheriff or designee. Employees are encouraged to maintain an adequate leave balance.
- 3. Upon separation of an employee by retirement, resignation with two (2) weeks notice, layoff, dismissal or death, the employee or beneficiary thereof shall be paid for unused vacation leave at the rate being paid at the time of separation.
- 4. No more than 45 days (360 hours) of vacation leave may be carried by an employee from one calendar year to the next. If an employee is prevented by the County from taking paid leave, and if, as a result of such the employee has more than 45 days (360 hours) of vacation leave accumulated on December 31, then the employee shall be paid for such leave in excess of 45 days (360 hours) at the employee's then paid regular rate of pay by January 31.

Section C - Sick Leave

- 1. Employees hired after May 31, 1988, shall earn and accumulate sick leave at the rate of one (1) day (8 hours) for each full month of employment; **Provided**, not more than one hundred and fifty (150) days (1200 hours) of sick leave may be carried from one calendar year to the next.
- 2. Full-time employees hired on or after January 1, 2018, will be advanced six months' accrual of sick leave for immediate use. Part-time employees will have their sick leave advanced at a prorated amount equal to their budgeted FTE status. Additional sick leave hours will accrue beginning the 7th month of employment. As a condition for the advancement of sick leave, if employment ends prior to the last day of the sixth month of employment, the employee will reimburse the County for sick leave hours used in excess of 8 hours for full-time employees, or the amount that they would have accrued as a prorated amount for each month of employment. The advancement of leave only applies to initial hire.
- 3. Paid sick leave may be used in accordance with County policy.

4. Application

- a. Paid sick leave hours will be compensated at an employee's regular rate of pay. Paid sick leave hours will not count towards the calculation of overtime.
- b. Employees will be notified of their paid sick leave balances each month on their pay stub or electronic statement, including:
 - Accrued paid sick leave since the last notification
 - ii. Used paid sick leave since the last notification
 - iii. Current balance of paid sick leave available for use

5. Sick Leave Reporting

- a. Employees shall report to their immediate supervisor or designee their need to use sick leave prior to the start of their shift each day of their absence unless otherwise arranged. If the leave is foreseeable, employees shall give 10 days' notice, or as early as practicable.
- b. Use of sick leave by non-FLSA exempt employees longer than 3 consecutive work shifts may require verification within 10 calendar days following the first day of leave, with the exception of leave for domestic violence. For FLSA exempt employees, use of sick leave may require a certificate from the employee's health care provider, if requested by the Employing Official.

c. Employees may not use or substitute sick leave when an injury or illness occurs while on previously approved leave or compensatory time. Employees may request a change of pre-approved time off prior to the beginning of that leave period if circumstances change.

Any discrimination or retaliation against an employee for lawful exercise of paid sick leave rights is not allowed. Non-exempt Employees will not be disciplined for the lawful use of paid sick leave. If an employee feels they are being discriminated or retaliated against, the employee may contact the Human Resources Department.

- 6. Upon eligibility for retirement in accordance with the Department of Retirement Systems, employees will receive payment for twenty-five percent (25%) of all accrued sick leave at the time of separation, up to a maximum of three hundred (300) hours.
- a. Employees who are members of the Public Employees' Retirement System (PERS 1) will receive payment for fifty percent (50%) of all sick leave accrued prior to January 1, 1985, based upon the rate of pay at the time of retirement. Any use of sick leave accrued prior to January 1, 1985, during the employment period beyond January 1, 1985, shall reduce the total accrued sick leave eligible for retirement payments and that balance shall not be replenished at any time.
- b. The bargaining unit shall have the right to vote to determine whether sick leave cash out payments for employees eligible for retirement during the life of this Agreement are made into a Voluntary Employees' Benefit Association account (VEBA).
- 7. Upon an employee's death, the employee's beneficiary will receive payment for all accumulated sick leave based upon the rate of pay at the time of death.
- 8. Each January, an employee may, at their option, convert their previous calendar year's accumulated and unused sick leave to vacation leave on a 10 to 1 ratio. (As an example, if the employee earned twelve (12) days sick leave in a calendar year and used no sick leave, they could convert the twelve (12) days to 1.2 days vacation leave.) If an employee chooses to convert sick leave, the converted vacation leave must be used within the calendar year. Employees must submit conversion requests to the employing department on or before January 31st.
- 9. Employees may use two days of sick leave to volunteer either in their child's (including grandchild's) school or in a recognized 501(c)(3) nonprofit organization that provides services to Kitsap County residents, pursuant to the County's Employee Volunteer Activities Policy.

Section D - Bereavement Leave

1. Bereavement leave with pay shall be allowed when an employee experiences a death in the employee's immediate family. For the purposes of bereavement leave, immediate family members shall include the following, whether related by blood or marriage or through registered domestic partnership):

- Spouse/registered domestic partner
- Child, Grandchild, Great-grandchild
- Sibling
- Parent, Grandparent, Great-Grandparent
- Aunt, Uncle, Niece, Nephew
- Pregnancy-related loss (employee, spouse, Registered Domestic Partner)
- 2. No more than three (3) shifts of bereavement leave shall be allowed per occurrence. Bereavement leave is not cumulative. In the event the employee needs additional time off to grieve, the employee may take additional time and such time shall be charged to the employee's chosen accrued leave account, at the employee's option, or leave without pay if the employee has no accrued paid leaves. An employee shall obtain approval of the immediate supervisor prior to taking bereavement leave; **Provided**, if the need for bereavement leave is not anticipated, the employee shall, as soon as is practicable, notify the immediate supervisor and obtain verbal approval.

<u>Section E – Inclement Weather/Extraordinary Events</u>

Because the Kitsap County Sheriff's Office is an emergency service provider, it is recognized that all employees are considered essential personnel and are required to report for work regardless of severe weather or extraordinary events (earthquake, power outage, etc.) that may or may not result in the closure of the Courthouse or other County services. In the event that an employee feels that they cannot safely travel to their workplace due to the event, they must make reasonable efforts to notify their Division Chief or designee and may utilize accrued vacation leave, compensatory time or receive "leave without pay" (without loss of seniority).

If the Sheriff exercises their discretion to close the office on a temporary basis, employees who were not required to report to work would be eligible to receive paid administrative time off if paid administrative time off is authorized for Courthouse employees. If the employee is already on leave when the office is closed for any period of time due to inclement weather or an extraordinary event, the employee will continue to receive that same approved leave and will not be able to change to administrative time off for that time period. Further, the Sheriff may require the employee to report to work at the usual time and location, or to reassign worksites, regardless of closures of the Courthouse or other County departments.

Notice of office closure and release from duty will be provided by a recorded message left on KCSO telephone line or by other means the Sheriff may elect to use. Notification will be posted no later than 6:00 AM.

Section F – Leave of Absence without Pay

1. Any employee may take leave of absence without pay upon prior written approval by the Sheriff. No approved leave of absence under this Section shall be taken unless the employee first expended all allowable accumulated leave; **Provided**, this prohibition may be waived upon application to, and at the discretion of, the Board of County Commissioners.

- 2. A leave of absence shall be for a specific period, and such leave may not aggregate more than twelve (12) months in any five (5) year period.
- 3. Leave of absence shall be granted at the sole discretion of the Sheriff.
- 4. Upon return from leave of absence, the employee shall be entitled to the former position or a similar position, and there shall be no reduction in seniority, status, or pay; **Provided**, that period that an employee is on leave of absence without pay in excess of one (1) month shall not be included in cumulated seniority calculation. An employee, during leave of absence, may continue insurance benefits if permitted by the insurance carrier; **Provided**, such employee makes arrangements for payment of employee and employer premiums unless otherwise entitled to employer medical insurance continuation under federal or state law.

ARTICLE V – GENERAL

Section A - Term

The Agreement shall become effective on January 1, 2025, and shall remain in full force and effect through December 31, 2027.

Section B - Entire Agreement

All prior agreements either oral or written are hereby cancelled and this Agreement constitutes the entire agreement between the parties.

Section C – Future Negotiations

- 1. Negotiations on proposed amendments to this Agreement may be had at any time by mutual agreement of Guild and County. Any such negotiations shall be restricted to the subjects agreed upon in advance in writing and shall not, therefore, open all subjects to negotiation.
- 2. On or before September 1, 2027, the Guild and County shall schedule to meet to discuss and negotiate a replacement for this Agreement. This date may be adjusted by mutual agreement of the parties. Each party is encouraged to submit to the other written replacements for this Agreement. Each party will diligently investigate and analyze proposals submitted by the other. In the event that agreement is not reached upon the initial meeting, the parties shall thereafter meet as frequently as necessary to reach agreement. Both Guild and County pledge to bargain and negotiate in good faith.

Section D - Superiority

Any provision of this Agreement that contravenes any federal, State or local law is invalid.

Section E - Severability

In the event that any portion of this Agreement is held invalid to any party, person or circumstances, the remainder of the Agreement or its application to any other party, person or circumstances shall not be affected. If any portion is held invalid, the Guild and County shall meet forthwith and proceed to negotiate a replacement provision.

[signatures on next page]

	KITSAP COUNTY SHERIFF'S SUPPORT GUILD
	Jall Www 11/21/2024
	Joseph Adams, President Date
	Brian Boronerding, Vice-President Date
	Nikki Weber, Secretary Date
	Manderthursplus 11/21/24 Mandy Kingsbury, Treasurer Date
DATED this da	ay of 2024
	KITSAP COUNTY SHERIFF'S OFFICE
	John Gese, Sheriff
DATED this da	y of <u>Recember</u> 2024
	BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS KITSAP COUNTY, WASHINGTON
COMMISSO	Katherine T. Wolken
O TATE ON O	KATHERINE T. WALTERS, Chair
₩ A RERS	Christine Robes
AM TSHING	CHRISTINE ROLFES, Commissioner
SAPCO	Charlette Danido
	CHARLOTTE GARRIDO, Commissioner
ATTEST:	
Manno finille for	
Dana Daniels, Clerk of the Board	

APPENDIX A

SUPPORT GUILD BARGAINING UNIT POSITIONS

Fiscal Support Technician

Sheriff Support Specialist

(associated job titles: Support Services Specialist, and Administrative Support Specialist)

Sheriff Support Coordinator

(associated job titles: Evidence/Property Control Specialist, Investigative Support Specialist, and Support Services Lead)

Sheriff Support Supervisor

(associated job title: Support Services Supervisor)

APPENDIX B

SUPPORT GUILD CODE OF CONDUCT

CODE OF PROFESSIONAL CONDUCT AND RESPONSIBILITY

TABLE OF CONTENTS

I. PREAMBLE	<u>PAGE</u> 2
II. GENERAL STATEMENT	2
III. DEFINITIONS	3
IV. THE CANONS, with Ethical Standards and Disciplinary Rules	4
Canon One	4
Canon Two	5
Canon Three	5
Canon Four	7
Canon Five	10
Canon Six	10
Canon Seven	12
Canon Eight	13
Canon Nine	14

FOR KITSAP COUNTY SUPPORT GUILD MEMBERS

I. PREAMBLE

WHEREAS, all employees of the Sheriff's Office, including all members of the Sheriff's Office Support Guild (hereinafter called, "the Guild"), Support Guild member are vested with a public trust which requires that they consistently demonstrate the highest degree of integrity and good moral character; and

WHEREAS, the need to maintain high standards of moral character, integrity, knowledge, and trust requires the establishment of a Code of Professional Conduct and Responsibility for the Support Guild's members, as a matter of the highest significance to the health, welfare, and safety of the citizens of this state; and

WHEREAS, the establishment of a Code of Professional Conduct and Responsibility for the Support Guild's members, which includes Canons of Ethics, minimum standards, and rules of professional conduct, requires the granting of authority to enforce these rules of professional conduct through disciplinary action as necessary for the protection of the health, welfare, and safety of the public;

BE IT RESOLVED that the need to maintain high standards of moral character, integrity, knowledge, and trust require that Support Guild members establish and conform to a Code of Professional Conduct and Responsibility for the Support Guild's members.

II. GENERAL STATEMENT

Support Guild members are granted a public trust which requires that they consistently demonstrate the highest degree of integrity. To be worthy of this public trust, and to ensure that their professional conduct is above reproach, members of the Support Guild must not only conform to a Code of Ethics but must also abide by these Canons of Ethics, Ethical Standards, and Disciplinary Rules which constitute this Code of Professional Conduct and Responsibility as a means of internal regulation.

The essence of a profession requires that in addition to prescribing a desired level of performance, it must establish minimum standards of ethical conduct with prescribed rules for internal discipline to ensure compliance. Accordingly, this Code of Professional Conduct and Responsibility is established for the Support Guild's members.

The rules of professional conduct enumerated in Section IV shall be binding upon all Support Guild members. The violation of these rules constitutes unprofessional conduct, and shall be grounds for disciplinary action, ranging from verbal reprimand to termination.

III. DEFINITIONS

This Code of Professional Conduct and Responsibility for Kitsap County Support Guild members is comprised of nine Canons of Ethics, with expository statements in the form of Ethical Standards, Disciplinary Rules, and Enforcement Procedures. Following are definitions of these terms, as used in the context of the code.

- A. "Support Guild member" means a regular, part time and full-time employee of Kitsap County Sheriff's Office who holds a position identified in the classifications in Appendix A.
- B. "Canons" are statements of axiomatic norms, expressing in general terms the standards of professional conduct expected of Support Guild members in their relationship with the public, the criminal justice system, and the Support Guild member's profession. They embody the general concepts from which the Ethical Standards and the Disciplinary Rules are derived
- C. "Ethical Standards" are directional statements that represent the objectives toward which every Support Guild member shall strive. They constitute a body of principles that can be relied upon by Support Guild members for guidance in specific situations.
- D. "Disciplinary Rules" are mandatory precepts that specify an unacceptable level of conduct for all Support Guild members, regardless of their rank or the nature of their assignment. Any Support Guild member that violates any rule shall be guilty of unprofessional conduct, and shall be subject to disciplinary action. Violation of disciplinary rules requires appropriate adjudication through a continuum of disciplinary action, ranging from verbal reprimand to termination and/or criminal prosecution of other administrative action sanctioned by law, as dictated by the individual case.
- E. "Enforcement Procedures" prescribes the fundamental rights of an accused e Support Guild member which shall be adhered to in each and every disciplinary investigation or proceeding against the Support Guild member. This does not preclude an employing agency from establishing a more comprehensive procedure, but serves to guarantee to each Support Guild member a minimum procedure that ensures fair and just treatment.
- F. "Administrative investigation" is an investigation conducted to determine whether or not an employee has violated any provision of this code, or an agency rule or regulation; or whether an employee is impaired or unfit to perform the duties and responsibilities of a Support Guild member.
- G. *"Formal discipline"* refers to the final adjudication of administrative or disciplinary charges. Formal discipline shall be deemed final only after an employee has exhausted or waived all legal remedies available and actual discipline has been invoked.
- H. "Employing Agency" includes both Kitsap County Sheriff's Office and Kitsap County.

IV. SUPPORT GUILD MEMBER CANNONS OF ETHICS

With

ETHICAL STANDARDS and DISCIPLINARY RULES

CANON ONE

SUPPORT GUILD MEMBERS SHALL UPHOLD THE CONSTITUTION OF THE UNITED STATES, THE CONSTITUTION OF THE STATE OF WASHINGTON, AND ALL LAWS ENACTED OR ESTABLISHED PURSUANT TO LEGALLY CONSTITUTED AUTHORITY.

ETHICAL STANDARDS

- STANDARD 1.1 Support Guild members shall recognize that the primary responsibility of their profession and of the individual Support Guild member is the protection of the people within the jurisdiction of the United States through upholding of their laws. The most important of which are the constitution of the United States and the Constitution of the State of Washington.
- STANDARD 1.2 Support Guild members shall be aware of the extent and the limitations of their authority in the enforcement of the law.
- STANDARD 1.3 Support Guild members shall take reasonable steps to keep apprised of new enactments of the laws they enforce and/or apply to their specific job duties.
- STANDARD 1.4 Support Guild members shall endeavor to uphold the spirit of the law, as opposed to enforcing merely the letter of the law.
- STANDARD 1.5 Support Guild members shall respect the dignity and the human rights of all individuals, and shall uphold the Constitutional rights of all persons.

DISCIPLINARY RULES

- RULE 1.1 they knowingly violate the Constitutional rights of any person.
- RULE 1.2 they willfully fail to take action under circumstances in which it is clearly within their scope of duties and ability to protect the Constitutional rights of another and is consistent with their training.
- RULE 1.3 they demonstrate by their performance, either by acts of commission or omission, that they lack sufficient knowledge of the law to properly perform their duties.
- RULE 1.4 they willfully abuse their authority.

RULE 1.5 they willfully fail to take action in the enforcement of legally enacted laws under circumstances in which refusal to take action would be considered an abuse of their authority.

CANON TWO

SUPPORT GUILD MEMBERS SHALL BE AWARE OF AND SHALL UTILIZE PROPER AND ETHICAL PROCEDURES IN THE DISCHARGE OF THEIR OFFICIAL DUTIES AND RESPONSIBILITIES.

ETHICAL STANDARDS

- STANDARD 2.1 Support Guild members shall truthfully, completely, and impartially report, testify, and present evidence in all matters of an official nature.
- STANDARD 2.3 Support Guild members shall follow legally sanctioned practices in those areas applicable to their position description and job duties.
- STANDARD 2.4 Support Guild members shall follow the principles of integrity, fairness, and impartiality in connection with their duties.

DISCIPLINARY RULES

Support Guild members shall be subject to disciplinary action for unprofessional conduct whenever:

- RULE 2.1 they knowingly, with intent to deceive or misrepresent, omit relevant facts or otherwise falsify an official report.
- RULE 2.2 They knowingly, with intent to deceive or misrepresent, omit relevant facts or otherwise falsify information, testimony, or evidence, which they provide in their official capacity.
- RULE 2.3 they willfully allow expediency to replace compliance with lawfully required procedures.
- RULE 2.4 they willfully fail to deal fairly and impartially with those whom they contact in their official capacity.

CANON THREE

SUPPORT GUILD MEMBERS SHALL REGARD THE DISCHARGE OF THEIR DUTIES AS A PUBLIC TRUST AND SHALL RECOGNIZE THEIR RESPONSIBILITIES TO THE PEOPLE WHOM THEY SERVE.

ETHICAL STANDARDS

STANDARD 3.1 Support Guild members, as professional, shall maintain an awareness of those factors affecting their responsibilities. STANDARD 3.2 Support Guild members, during the performance of their duty, shall diligently devote their time and attention to the effective and professional performance of their responsibilities. STANDARD 3.3 Support Guild members shall ensure that they are prepared for the effective and efficient undertaking of their assignment. STANDARD 3.4 Support Guild members shall maximize the use of the equipment and material available to them. STANDARD 3.5 Support Guild members shall be prepared to and shall respond effectively to the exigencies of their position. STANDARD 3.6 Support Guild members, with due regard for compassion, shall maintain an objective and impartial attitude in official contacts. STANDARD 3.7 Support Guild members shall not allow their personal convictions, beliefs, prejudices, or biases to interfere unreasonably with their official acts or decisions. STANDARD 3.8 Support Guild members shall recognize that their allegiance is to the People, then to their profession and the governmental entity or agency that

DISCIPLINARY RULES

Support Guild members shall be subject to disciplinary action for unprofessional conduct whenever:

- RULE 3.1 they willfully fail to devote reasonable efforts to accomplish their assigned mission.
- RULE 3.2 they willfully use on-duty time for private business, personal pursuits, or other activities not related to official duties.
- RULE 3.3 they willfully fail to accept the lawful duties and responsibilities directly related to their assigned tasks.
- RULE 3.4 they fail to make a reasonable effort to maintain the physical condition, mental condition, or knowledge necessary for the effective performance of official duties.

employs them.

- RULE 3.5 they willfully misuse, misappropriate, or waste equipment or material.
- RULE 3.6 they willfully fail to care for or utilize properly the equipment or material available to them.
- RULE 3.7 they willfully fail to remain alert and prepared to respond to any requirement of their position, whether by directed or self-initiated activity.
- RULE 3.8 they knowingly allow personal convictions, values, beliefs, prejudices, or biases to interfere unreasonably with their lawful and ethical responsibilities as Support Guild members.

CANON FOUR

SUPPORT GUILD MEMBERS WILL SO CONDUCT THEIR PUBLIC AND PRIVATE LIFE THAT THEY EXEMPLIFY THE HIGH STANDARDS OF INTEGRITY, TRUST, AND MORAL TURPITUDE DEMANDED OF THEIR PROFESSION AND THE SHERIFF'S OFFICE.

ETHICAL STANDARDS

- STANDARD 4.1 Support Guild members shall refrain from consuming intoxicating beverages to the extent that it results in impairment which brings discredit upon the profession or their employing agency, or renders them unfit for their next scheduled shift.
- STANDARD 4.2 Support Guild members shall not consume intoxicating beverages while on duty and under no circumstances while in uniform.
- STANDARD 4.3 Support Guild members shall not use any narcotics, hallucinogens, or any other controlled substances except when legally prescribed. When such controlled substances are prescribed, Support Guild members shall notify their supervisor of any limitations resulting from such use, as well as the expected duration of its use, prior to reporting for duty.
- STANDARD 4.4 Support Guild members shall not engage in off-duty conduct that has reasonably foreseeable adverse effects on the Sheriff's Office reputation and/or on its ability to carry out its mission, and/or renders the Support Guild members unable to perform their duties.
- STANDARD 4.5 Support Guild members shall not undertake any financial obligations which they know or reasonably should know they will be unable to meet, and shall pay all just debts when due.
- STANDARD 4.6 Support Guild members shall not engage in illegal political activities.

- STANDARD 4.7 Support Guild members shall not permit or authorize for personal gain the use of their name or photograph and official title identifying them as a Sheriff's Office employee in connection with testimonials or advertisements for any commodity, commercial enterprise, or commercial service which is not the product of the involved member.
- STANDARD 4.8 Support Guild members shall not engage in any activity which would create a conflict of interest, or would be in violation of any law.
- STANDARD 4.9 Support Guild members shall at all times conduct themselves in such a manner that they do not bring discredit to their profession or their employing agency.
- STANDARD 4.10 Support Guild members shall not manifest disrespect or insolent, mutinous, or other insubordinate attitude or conduct, either by action, speech or behavior.
- STANDARD 4.11 Support Guild members shall conduct themselves in a courteous and respectful manner in their official dealings with the public, fellow employees, superiors and subordinates throughout the employing agency
- STANDARD 4.12 Support Guild members shall not engage in any strike, work obstruction or abstention, in whole or in part, from the full, faithful and proper performance of their assigned duties and responsibilities, except as authorized by law.
- STANDARD 4.13 Support Guild members shall maintain a neutral position with regard to the merits of any labor dispute, political protest, or other public demonstration, while acting in an official capacity.

DISCIPLINARY RULES

- RULE 4.1 they consume intoxicating beverages to the extent that it results in impairment which brings discredit upon the profession, or their employing agency, or renders them unfit for their next scheduled shift.
- RULE 4.2 they consume intoxicating beverages when in uniform.
- RULE 4.3 they consume intoxicating beverages while on duty.
- RULE 4.4 they use any controlled substances not legally prescribed; or, when controlled substances are prescribed, they fail to notify their superior prior to reporting for duty of any limitations resulting from such use, as well as the expected duration of its use.

- RULE 4.5 they engage in any conduct in their personal or business affairs which adversely affects their performance, or brings discredit to their profession or their employing agency.
- RULE 4.6 they undertake any financial obligation which they know, or reasonably should know they will be unable to meet, and they fail without just cause to pay all debts when due.
- RULE 4.7 they engage in any illegal political activities.
- RULE 4.8 they permit or authorize for personal gain the use of their name or photograph and official title identifying them as Sheriff's Office employees, in connection with testimonials or advertisements of any commodity or commercial enterprise which is not the product of the involved member.
- RULE 4.9 they recommend to the public in any manner, when acting in their official capacity, the employment or procurement of a particular product, professional service, or commercial service with the intent to further the interests of one vendor over another, or to receive personal gain.
- RULE 4.10 they willfully engage in any activity which constitutes a conflict of interest or is in violation of any law.
- RULE 4.11 they engage in conduct unbecoming.
- RULE 4.12 they accept extra-departmental employment or participate in the management, operation, or ownership of any business or enterprise which conflicts with their responsibilities and obligations to the employing agency, or adversely affects their efficiency or effectiveness in the performance of official duties.
- RULE 4.13 they willfully refuse, fail to obey, or otherwise manifest an insubordinate attitude toward any lawful and proper order.
- RULE 4.14 they manifest disrespect, insolence, or mutinous conduct either by action, speech, or behavior.
- RULE 4.15 they fail to conduct themselves in a courteous and respectful manner in their official dealings with the public, fellow employees, superiors, and subordinates throughout the employing agency.
- RULE 4.16 they willfully engage in any strike, work obstruction or abstention, in whole or in part, from the full, faithful and proper performance of their assigned duties and responsibilities, except as provided by law.

RULE 4.17 they fail to maintain a neutral position with regard to the merits of any labor dispute, political protest, or other public demonstration, while acting in an official capacity.

CANON FIVE

SUPPORT GUILD MEMBERS SHALL RECOGNIZE THAT OUR SOCIETY HOLDS THE FREEDOM OF THE INDIVIDUAL AS A PARAMOUNT PRECEPT, WHICH SHALL NOT BE INFRINGED UPON WITHOUT LEGAL, JUST, OR NECESSARY CAUSE.

ETHICAL STANDARDS

- STANDARD 5.1 Support Guild members shall not restrict the freedom of individuals except to the extent necessary to legally and reasonably apply the law.
- STANDARD 5.2 Support Guild members shall recognize the rights of individuals to be free from capricious or arbitrary acts which deny or abridge their fundamental rights as guaranteed by law.
- STANDARD 5.3 Support Guild members shall not use their official position to detain any individual, or to restrict the freedom of any individual, except in the manner and means permitted or prescribed by law.

DISCIPLINARY RULES

Support Guild members shall be subject to disciplinary action for unprofessional conduct whenever:

- RULE 5.1 they abuse the authority vested in them by willfully restricting the freedom of any person without legal justification.
- RULE 5.2 they act in an arbitrary manner to deny any person a fundamental right without legal justification, whether through direct action or by refusing to act in a reasonable manner to protect a person whose rights are being denied.
- RULE 5.3 they use their official position to detain, or to restrict the freedom of any individual, by a method or means that is contrary to law.

CANON SIX

SUPPORT GUILD MEMBERS SHALL ASSIST IN MAINTAINING THE INTEGRITY AND COMPETENCE OF THEIR PROFESSION.

ETHICAL STANDARDS

- STANDARD 6.1 Support Guild members shall recognize that every person in our society is entitled to professional, effective, and efficient law enforcement services.
- STANDARD 6.2 Support Guild members shall comport themselves so as to set exemplary standards of performance for all law enforcement personnel.
- STANDARD 6.3 Support Guild members shall maintain the integrity of their profession through complete disclosure of those who violate any of these rules of conduct, violate any law or who conduct themselves in a manner which tends to discredit the profession.
- STANDARD 6.4 Support Guild members shall have responsibility for reporting to proper authorities any known information which would serve to disqualify candidates from transferring within or entering the profession.
- STANDARD 6.5 Support Guild members shall be responsible for maintaining a level of education and training that will keep them abreast of current techniques, concepts, laws, and requirements of the profession.
- STANDARD 6.6 Chief executives shall accept the responsibility of utilizing all available resources and the authority of their office to maintain the integrity of their agency and the competency of their employees. These Canons, Ethical Standards, and Disciplinary Rules shall apply to all employees of a duly constituted political entity, from the chief administrator to the most junior employee.
- STANDARD 6.7 Support Guild members shall assume a leadership role in furthering their profession by encouraging and assisting in the education and training of other members of the profession.

DISCIPLINARY RULES

- RULE 6.1 they willfully fail to expend the required effort in the provision of services, whatever the status of the recipient.
- RULE 6.2 they willfully fail to maintain or demonstrate the degree of competency expected of their position.
- RULE 6.3 they knowingly fail to disclose or report to proper authority those employees who are incompetent, in circumstances in which the incompetence puts the public, fellow employees, or themselves in jeopardy, or are dishonest or in willful violation of any of these rules or standards of professional conduct.

- RULE 6.4 they knowingly fail to disclose or report to proper authority, or to assist in the exposure of those employees who commit any act which brings discredit to the agency, or who otherwise demonstrate themselves to be unsuited for employment in the Sheriff's Office.
- RULE 6.5 they knowingly fail to disclose to proper authority any adverse or derogatory information at their disposal which might serve to disqualify any candidate from transferring within or entering the agency.
- RULE 6.6 they demonstrate by their performance a lack of sufficient knowledge of current techniques, concepts, laws and requirements of their position to properly, efficiently, and effectively perform their duties.
- RULE 6.7 they use their position to exempt themselves from compliance with any law applicable to the general public.
- RULE 6.8 they knowingly fail to report to superiors, or to act within their sphere of responsibility to correct, through training and education, employees deficient in their performance.
- RULE 6.9 they, as chief executives willfully fail to accept the responsibility of utilizing available resources or fail to assert the authority of their office in maintaining the integrity of their agency and the competency of their employees.

CANON SEVEN

SUPPORT GUILD MEMBERS SHALL COOPERATE WITH OTHER OFFICIALS AND ORGANIZATIONS WHO ARE USING LEGAL AND ETHICAL MEANS TO ACHIEVE THE GOALS AND OBJECTIVES OF THE SHERIFF'S OFFICE.

ETHICAL STANDARDS

- STANDARD 7.1 Support Guild members, within legal and agency guidelines, shall share with personnel both within and outside their agency, appropriate information that will facilitate the achievement of criminal justice goals or objectives.
- STANDARD 7.2 Support Guild members, whether requested through appropriate channels or called upon individually, shall render needed assistance in the proper performance of their duty.
- STANDARD 7.3 Support Guild members shall, within legal and agency guidelines, endeavor to communicate to the people of their community the goals and objectives of the agency and keep them apprised of conditions which threaten the maintenance of an ordered society.

STANDARD 7.4 Support Guild members shall recognize their role in the criminal justice system and shall accept the responsibility for maintaining liaison, providing assistance, and striving to improve the effectiveness of that system.

DISCIPLINARY RULES

Support Guild members shall be subject to disciplinary action for unprofessional conduct whenever:

- RULE 7.1 they willfully fail to render appropriate assistance to other criminal justice agencies.
- RULE 7.2 they willfully fail to cooperate, within legal and agency guidelines, with personnel of other criminal justice agencies

CANON EIGHT

SUPPORT GUILD MEMBERS SHALL NOT COMPROMISE THEIR INTEGRITY, OR THAT OF THEIR AGENCY OR PROFESSION, BY ACCEPTING, GIVING, OR SOLICITING ANY GRATUITY.

ETHICAL STANDARDS

- STANDARD 8.1 Support Guild members shall refuse to offer, give, or receive gifts, favors or gratuities, either large or small, which can be reasonably interpreted as capable of influencing official acts or judgments. This standard is not intended to isolate Support Guild members from normal social practices, or to preclude gifts among friends, associates or relatives, where appropriate.
- STANDARD 8.2 Support Guild members shall not consider their position as a license designed to provide them with special favor or consideration.

DISCIPLINARY RULES

- RULE 8.1 they offer, give, solicit, or accept any favor or gift of value for their benefit from any person, business, or organization, if it may be reasonably inferred that the person, business, or organization:
 - 1) Seeks to influence action of an official nature or seeks to affect the performance of an official duty, or
 - 2) Has an interest that may be substantially affected, either directly or indirectly, by the performance of an official duty.

RULE 8.2 they use their official position for personal or financial gain, or for obtaining privileges not otherwise available to them.

CANON NINE

SUPPORT GUILD MEMBERS SHALL OBSERVE THE CONFIDENTIALITY OF INFORMATION AVAILABLE TO THEM THROUGH ANY SOURCE. AS IT RELATES TO THEIRPROFESSION

ETHICAL STANDARDS

- STANDARD 9.1 Support Guild members shall be aware of and shall meticulously observe all legal restrictions on the release and dissemination of information.
- STANDARD 9.2 Support Guild members shall treat as confidential, the official business of their employing agency, and shall release or disseminate such information solely in an authorized manner.
- STANDARD 9.3 Support Guild members shall treat as confidential, that information confided to them personally. They shall disclose such information as required in the proper performance of their duties.
- STANDARD 9.4 Support Guild members shall neither disclose nor use for their personal interest any confidential information acquired by them in the course of their official duties.
- STANDARD 9.5 Support Guild members shall treat as confidential all matters relating to investigations, internal affairs, and personnel.

DISCIPLINARY RULES

- RULE 9.1 they knowingly breach the confidentiality of information by releasing, or allowing to be viewed or used, any official information or reports, except in compliance with the law and regulations of their agency.
- RULE 9.2 they willfully fail to disclose to proper authority that confidential information necessary for the proper performance of their duties.

APPENDIX C

KCSO INVESTIGATIVE PROCEDURES

A. General Procedures:

- 1. A relationship of trust and confidence between employees of the Kitsap County Sheriff's Support Guild and their employer is essential to effective law enforcement. Support Services members must be free to exercise their best judgment and to initiate action in a reasonable, lawful, and impartial manner without fear of reprisal. Employees are obligated to respect the rights of all people, and the employer is obligated to respect the rights of its employees.
- 2. It is essential that public confidence be maintained in the ability of the employer to investigate and properly adjudicate complaints against its employees. Additionally, the employer has the right and the responsibility to seek out and discipline those whose inappropriate conduct impairs the effective operation of the employer. The rights of the employee, the employer, as well as those of the public, must be protected. In criminal matters, an employee shall be afforded those constitutional rights available to any citizen. In administrative matters in which an employee will be interviewed concerning an act, which, if proven, could reasonably result in disciplinary action involving a loss of pay against them, they will be afforded the safeguards set forth in this Appendix.
- 3. Whenever the employer decides to initiate an investigation that may lead to disciplinary action involving a loss of pay, the employer shall promptly provide the employee notice of the investigation. Such notice will include a description of the general nature of the complaint unless such notice would endanger the investigation.
- 4. The employee will be informed in writing not less than forty-eight (48) hours prior to conducting an investigatory interview, that the employee is a subject in an inquiry that may lead to disciplinary action that involves a potential loss of pay. Further, the employee will be informed of the nature of the investigation and provided a summary of the factual allegation(s) sufficient to reasonably apprise the employee of the nature of the charge. Upon request, the employee shall be afforded the opportunity to consult with a Guild representative. Up to two Guild representatives may be present at the interview and to participate to the extent allowable by law. The interview may not be unduly delayed awaiting an unavailable Guild representative when other Guild representatives are available.
- 5. The employee under such investigation shall be informed of the name of the person in charge of the investigation and the name of questioners, and all other persons to be present during the questioning. The employee shall be informed of what investigative section the investigator represents.

- 6. When possible, the questioning shall be conducted at a reasonable hour, preferably at a time when the employee is on duty or during the normal waking hours for the employee, unless the seriousness of the investigation requires otherwise. If such questioning occurs during off-duty time of the employee being questioned, the employee shall be compensated for such off-duty time in accordance with regular employer procedures.
- 7. Any questioning session shall be for a reasonable period, taking into consideration the gravity and complexity of the issue being investigated. Persons being questioned shall be allowed to attend to their own personal physical necessities whenever reasonably possible.
- 8. The employee will be required to answer any questions involving non-criminal matters under investigation and will be afforded all rights and privileges to which they are entitled under the collective bargaining agreement, and Sheriff's Office rules and regulations. Prior to any questioning where the employee is the focus of an administrative investigation, the employee shall be advised of the following:
 - You are about to be questioned as part of an administrative investigation being conducted by the Kitsap County Sheriff's Office. You are hereby ordered to answer the questions that are put to you that relate to your conduct and/or job performance, and to cooperate with this investigation. You are required to answer questions relating to the performance of your official duties or fitness for duties. Your failure to cooperate with this investigation can be the subject of disciplinary action in and of itself, including dismissal. The statements you make or evidence gained as a result of this required cooperation may be used for administrative purposes but will not be used or introduced into evidence in a criminal proceeding.
- 9. Employees shall not be subjected to any offensive language, nor shall investigators make promises or threats as an inducement to answer questions.
- 10. The employer shall not require employees being questioned to be subjected to visits by the press or news media, nor shall their home address be given to the press or news media without the employee's express consent.
- 11. The complete questioning of an employee may be recorded by the employer, the employee, and/or the employee's representative. If a tape recording is made of the questioning, upon request, the employee shall be given a copy of any tape recording in which they participated. Tape-recordings will be made if the interviewee consents to such tape-recording, in accordance with state law. As an operation of this agreement, all other participants to the interview will be deemed to have already consented to being recorded.
- 12. It is the Employer's goal that all interviews and investigations be completed without unreasonable delay. In general, the employer shall provide the employee notice that it contemplates issuing disciplinary action within ninety (90) days after it

receives the initial complaint about the employee's actions or inactions unless circumstances exist requiring the investigation to take longer. After ninety (90) days have elapsed from the receipt of the initial complaint, the Employer shall notify the employee and the Guild of the following facts: (a) when the employer anticipates completing the investigation; (b) a general description of the investigation's status. Subsequently, if the employer realizes that it will not complete the investigation within the time it has specified, the employer shall notify the employee and the Guild of the information required herein.

13. Upon completion of the administrative investigation and the Employer's review of the case, the employee under investigation shall be informed of the results, *i.e.*, whether the complaint was not accepted, exonerated, unfounded, not sustained, sustained or other misconduct found.

B. When the investigation results in departmental charges being filed

After the investigation is completed and the findings are that the complaint has been sustained or other misconduct found, the employee will be furnished with a copy of the report(s) of the investigation that will contain all known material facts of the matter. The employee shall be advised of the investigation's findings and any future action to be taken on the incident.

C. Personnel Records

- 1. The personnel file shall be considered the official record of an employee's service. Employees shall be provided a copy of all material in their personnel file, upon request. The personnel file shall not include records of counseling sessions, verbal reprimands, administrative investigation reports except those in support of discipline at the level of a written reprimand or higher. The employer shall give the employee a copy of discipline-related documents or evaluations that will be placed into their personnel file. The employee has a right to attach statements in rebuttal or explanation to those documents.
- 2. Employee personnel files will be maintained as confidential records to the full extent allowed by law. Access to the employee's personnel file will be limited to the employee, their representative with written authorization, officials of the County and Sheriff's Office, and other persons or agencies as may be allowed under state law.
- 3. The employer shall disclose information in personnel files in accordance with state law. Prior to disclosing personnel file documents (other than employment verification information) the Employer will give the affected bargaining unit member notification of the request. The affected bargaining unit member shall have ten (10) working days to provide the Employer any reason for not releasing the requested document(s) and/or to give the employee an opportunity to prevent the release at the expense of the Guild or the employee prior to releasing the requested documents. The employee may waive the notice requirement.

- 4. Only one official personnel file shall be maintained on a bargaining unit member, though a copy of the file may be maintained at the Sheriff's Office. No secret personnel file will be kept on any bargaining unit member. This does not preclude a supervisor from maintaining notes on a bargaining unit member's job performance or a supervisory working file. For purposes of this section a "supervisory working file" consists of material relevant to the preparation of the employee's performance evaluation and/or documentation of oral counseling sessions, commendations, training records, or other records related to an employee's performance. Supervisors will maintain the file with documents from the previous year plus the current evaluation year. Employees may submit a written request for removal of reprimand records two (2) years from the date of their issuance, if no further incident or discipline occur. Any removal must be in compliance with state law.
- 5. Nothing herein shall be construed as limiting any rights the Guild has under the law to access the records.

D. Discipline

- Prior to making a final determination of disciplinary action involving loss of pay, a
 meeting will be conducted between a representative of the Employer and the
 impacted employee. The Employer will notify the employee in writing of the
 contemplated discipline and provide the employee with a copy of the completed
 investigative report.
- 2. The employee will have a minimum of three (3) working days to review the case. This period may be extended if the employee has legitimate justification for an extension.
- 3. A conference meeting shall be conducted following the three (3) working day review period, unless an extension has been granted. The employee will be afforded the opportunity to present any mitigating evidence they deem pertinent; the employee may submit the information orally or in writing. The session may be tape-recorded by either party provided all participants concur and the employee consents, in accordance with state law requirements. As an operation of this agreement, all other participants to the interview will be deemed to have already consented to being recorded. Upon request, the employee shall be given a copy of any tape-recording made by the employer. The employee may be represented at the conference by their Guild representative(s), the total not to exceed two (2) people for the employee.
- 4. Following a consideration of any additional information provided by the impacted employee, the final determination will be made. The employee will be notified in writing of the final determination and provided with a copy of any additional documents generated through the due process meeting process.

APPENDIX D

2025 Pay Scale

Proposed Grade	Classification	Step 1	Step 2	Step 3	Step 4	Step 5	Step 6	Step 7	Step 8	Step 9	Step 10
	Effective 1/1/2025										
0		\$33,862	\$35,547	\$36,442	\$37,357	\$38,293	\$39,250	\$40,227	\$41,226	\$42,266	\$43,326
		\$ 16.28	\$ 17.09	\$ 17.52	\$ 17.96	\$ 18.41	\$ 18.87	\$ 19.34	\$ 19.82	\$ 20.32	\$ 20.8
1		\$41,392	\$43,472	\$44,554	\$45,677	\$46,821	\$47,986	\$49,192	\$50,419	\$51,688	\$52,978
		\$ 19.90	\$ 20.90	\$ 21.42	\$ 21.96	\$ 22.51	\$ 23.07	\$ 23.65	\$ 24.24	\$ 24.85	\$ 25.
2		\$44,283	\$46,488	\$47,653	\$48,838	\$50,066	\$51,314	\$52,603	\$53,914	\$55,266	\$56,638
		\$ 21.29	\$ 22.35	\$ 22.91	\$ 23.48	\$ 24.07	\$ 24.67	\$ 25.29	\$ 25.92	\$ 26.57	\$ 27.
3		\$47,382 \$ 22.78	\$49,754 \$ 23.92	\$51,002 \$ 24.52	\$52,270 \$ 25.13	\$53,581 \$ 25.76	\$54,912 \$ 26.40	\$56,285 \$ 27.06	\$57,699 \$ 27.74	\$59,134 \$ 28.43	\$60,611 \$ 29.
		\$ 22.76	\$ 23.92	\$ 24.52	\$ 25.15	\$ 25.76	\$ 26.40	\$ 27.00	\$ 27.74	\$ 20.43	\$ 29.
4		\$50,710 \$ 24.38	\$53,248 \$ 25.60	\$54,579 \$ 26.24	\$55,952	\$57,346	\$58,781	\$60,258 \$ 28.97	\$61,755 \$ 29.69	\$63,294 \$ 30.43	\$64,875
	Fiscal Support Technician	\$ 24.38	\$ 25.60	\$ 26.24	\$ 26.90	\$ 27.57	\$ 28.26	\$ 28.97	\$ 29.09	\$ 30.43	\$ 31
5		\$54,246	\$56,950	\$58,365	\$59,821	\$61,318	\$62,858	\$64,438	\$66,040	\$67,683	\$69,368
		\$ 26.08	\$ 27.38	\$ 28.06	\$ 28.76	\$ 29.48	\$ 30.22	\$ 30.98	\$ 31.75	\$ 32.54	\$ 33
	5 Sheriff Support Specialist										
6		\$58,053 \$ 27.91	\$60,965 \$ 29.31	\$62,483 \$ 30.04	\$64,043 \$ 30.79	\$65,645 \$ 31.56	\$67,288 \$ 32.35	\$68,973 \$ 33.16	\$70,699 \$ 33.99	\$72,467 \$ 34.84	\$74,277 \$ 35
		\$ 27.91	\$ 29.31	\$ 30.04	\$ 30.79	\$ 31.56	\$ 32.35	\$ 33.16	\$ 33.99	\$ 34.84	\$ 35.
7		\$62,109	\$65,208	\$66,830	\$68,494	\$70,200	\$71,947	\$73,736	\$75,587	\$77,480	\$79,414
		\$ 29.86	\$ 31.35	\$ 32.13	\$ 32.93	\$ 33.75	\$ 34.59	\$ 35.45	\$ 36.34	\$ 37.25	\$ 38
	7 Sheriff Support Coordinator										
8		\$66,456	\$69,784	\$71,531	\$73,320	\$75,150	\$77,022	\$78,957	\$80,933	\$82,950	\$85,030
		\$ 31.95	\$ 33.55	\$ 34.39	\$ 35.25	\$ 36.13	\$ 37.03	\$ 37.96	\$ 38.91	\$ 39.88	\$ 40
9		\$71,115	\$74,672	\$76,544	\$78,458	\$80,413	\$82,430	\$84,490	\$86,611	\$88,774	\$91,000
		\$ 34.19	\$ 35.90	\$ 36.80	\$ 37.72	\$ 38.66	\$ 39.63	\$ 40.62	\$ 41.64	\$ 42.68	\$ 43.
9	9 Sheriff Support Supervisor										

Proposed Grade	Classification Effective 1/6/2025	Step 1	Step 2	Step 3	Step 4	Step 5	Step 6	Step 7	Step 8	Step 9	Step 10
0	(minimum wage scale)	\$34,652.80	\$36,379.20	\$37,294.40	\$38,230.40	\$39,187.20	\$40,164.80	\$41,163.20	\$42,182.40	\$43,243.20	\$44,324.80
		\$ 16.66	\$ 17.49	\$ 17.93	\$ 18.38	\$ 18.84	\$ 19.31	\$ 19.79	\$ 20.28	\$ 20.79	\$ 21.31
1		\$42,848.00	\$44,990.40	\$46,113.60	\$47,257.60	\$48,443.20	\$49,649.60	\$50,897.60	\$52,166.40	\$53,476.80	\$54,808.00
		\$ 20.60	\$ 21.63	\$ 22.17	\$ 22.72	\$ 23.29	\$ 23.87	\$ 24.47	\$ 25.08	\$ 25.71	\$ 26.35
2		\$45,843.20	\$48,131.20	\$49,337.60	\$50,564.80	\$51,833.60	\$53,123.20	\$54,454.40	\$55,806.40	\$57,200.00	\$58,635.20
		\$ 22.04	\$ 23.14	\$ 23.72	\$ 24.31	\$ 24.92	\$ 25.54	\$ 26.18	\$ 26.83	\$ 27.50	\$ 28.19
3		\$49,046.40	\$51,500.80	\$52,790.40	\$54,100.80	\$55,452.80	\$56,846.40	\$58,260.80	\$59,716.80	\$61,214.40	\$62,753.60
		\$ 23.58	\$ 24.76	\$ 25.38	\$ 26.01	\$ 26.66	\$ 27.33	\$ 28.01	\$ 28.71	\$ 29.43	\$ 30.17
4		\$52,478.40	\$55,099.20	\$56,472.00	\$57,886.40	\$59,342.40	\$60,819.20	\$62,337.60	\$63,897.60	\$65,499.20	\$67,142.40
		\$ 25.23	\$ 26.49	\$ 27.15	\$ 27.83	\$ 28.53	\$ 29.24	\$ 29.97	\$ 30.72	\$ 31.49	\$ 32.2
4	Fiscal Support Technician										
5		\$ 56,139.20	\$ 58,947.20	\$ 60,424.00	\$ 61,942.40	\$ 63,481.60	\$ 65,062.40	\$ 66,684.80	\$ 68,348.80	\$ 70,054.40	\$ 71,801.6
		\$ 26.99	\$ 28.34	\$ 29.05	\$ 29.78	\$ 30.52	\$ 31.28	\$ 32.06	\$ 32.86	\$ 33.68	\$ 34.5
5	Sheriff Support Specialist										
6		\$60,091.20	\$63,086.40	\$64,667.20	\$66,289.60	\$67,953.60	\$69,659.20	\$71,406.40	\$73,195.20	\$75,025.60	\$76,897.60
		\$ 28.89	\$ 30.33	\$ 31.09	\$ 31.87	\$ 32.67	\$ 33.49	\$ 34.33	\$ 35.19	\$ 36.07	\$ 36.9
7		\$64,292.80	\$67,516.80	\$69,201.60	\$70,928.00	\$72,696.00	\$74,505.60	\$76,377.60	\$78,291.20	\$80,246.40	\$82,243.20
		\$ 30.91	\$ 32.46	\$ 33.27	\$ 34.10	\$ 34.95	\$ 35.82	\$ 36.72	\$ 37.64	\$ 38.58	\$ 39.5
7	Sheriff Support Coordinator										
8		\$68,785.60	\$72,217.60	\$74,027.20	\$75,878.40	\$77,771.20	\$79,705.60	\$81,702.40	\$83,740.80	\$85,841.60	\$87,984.00
		\$ 33.07	\$ 34.72	\$ 35.59	\$ 36.48	\$ 37.39	\$ 38.32	\$ 39.28	\$ 40.26	\$ 41.27	\$ 42.30
9		\$73,604.03	\$77,284.23	\$79,216.34	\$81,196.75	\$83,226.67	\$85,307.34	\$87,440.02	\$89,626.02	\$91,866.67	\$94,163.34
		\$ 35.39	\$ 37.16	\$ 38.09	\$ 39.04	\$ 40.02	\$ 41.02	\$ 42.05	\$ 43.10	\$ 44.18	\$ 45.28
9	Sheriff Support Supervisor										

APPENDIX E

Employee Insurance Contributions

Kitsap County Monthly Insurance Rates & Contributions												
			for F	ull-Tim	e Empl	oyees (30+ Hr	s/Week)			
Kaiser	Employee Only			Employee + Child(ren)			Employee + Spouse			Employee + Family		
Permanente of WA (HMO Plan)	2025	2026	2027	2025	2026	2027	2025	2026	2027	2025	2026	2027
Prime (formally Classic)	0.00	0.00	0.00	68.25	75.08	82.58	98.08	107.89	118.68	164.07	180.48	198.52
HDHP w/HSA	10.00	11.00	12.10	42.69	46.96	51.65	59.56	65.52	72.07	101.69	111.86	123.04
Aetna	Employee Only			Employee + Child(ren)			Employee + Spouse			Employee + Family		
(PPO Plan)	2025	2026	2027	2025	2026	2027	2025	2026	2027	2025	2026	2027
Prime (formally Classic)	33.08	36.39	40.03	129.10	142.01	156.21	168.52	185.37	203.91	261.18	287.30	316.03
HDHP w/HSA	13.61	14.97	16.47	64.69	71.16	78.27	85.12	93.63	103.00	136.22	149.84	164.83
	Employee Only			Employee + 1 Child			Employee + Spouse			Employee + Family		
Dental	Monthly Rate	County Contribution	Employee Monthly Cost	Monthly Rate	County Contribution	Employee Monthly Cost	Monthly Rate	County Contribution	Employee Monthly Cost	Monthly Rate	County Contribution	Employee Monthly Cost
Delta Plan C	57.15	57.15	0.00	101.84	82.16	19.68	101.84	82.16	19.68	183.77	120.47	63.30
Delta Plan D	60.46	57.16	3.30	107.12	78.86	28.26	107.12	78.86	28.26	193.18	121.88	71.30